

Minutes of the Board of Water/Sewer Commission
Wednesday, August 11, 2021, 4:00 pm
Zoom Meeting
Present Commissioners: John Tomasz, Roger Jones, Owen Smith, William Creelman, Sandy Friede
Staff: 

Director, Anthony Furnari
Business Manager, Julie Spurr Knight

Sewer Chief Operator, Chris Pratt

Sewer Collection Superintendent, David Shaw

Water Superintendent, Thomas Cusick

Water Distribution Manager, Jonathan Carey

  Mayor Holaday

Not in attendance.

1. Appointments/Customer Issues
· Laura Wolfe, 31 Water Street, the Poynt Restaurant.  No Show.
· Dianne Allen, 21 Rolfe’s Lane, Newbury stated I live on Rolfe’s Lane and I’m a half owner with my daughter and son-in-law Adrienne and Stephen Bell.  We would like to request permission to hook up to the Newburyport sanitary sewer which is located at 27 Rolfe’s Lane.  Commissioner Jones asked if she had a permit to do the work.  Ms. Allen said she sent in a schematic from their engineer.  Commissioner Tomasz asked if the Newburyport side had a chance to review this and would it meet all the requirements that we have for new connections for Newbury.  David Shaw said there is enough capacity for them to tie in.  That line is the new line that Mark DiPiero put in for his development seven years ago.  She wants to tie into the last manhole which would be fine.  Commissioner Tomasz summarized that we have the capacity to handle it; Dianne knows that there will be certain restrictions in place down the road.  Do we have any other issues with her connecting to our line?  Mr. Shaw responded no.  Do any of the Commissioners have any other questions?  Commissioner Smith asked if Ms. Allen is currently a water customer.  She responded yes.  Ms. Allen asked if there was a connection fee.  Mr. Shaw said there is a connection fee and when she comes down to fill out the paperwork he will give her all the fees.  
Commissioner Tomasz asked if there was a motion to allow 21 Rolfe’s Lane to connect to the Newburyport Waste Water System.  Commissioner Jones made the motion.  Commission Tomasz asked if there’s any further discussion.  Here and none is there a second.  Commissioner Smith seconded.  All those in favor?

Vote:  John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Owen Smith yes, Sandy Friede yes, William Creelman yes
2. Approval of Minutes

· Commissioner Tomasz asked if there were any changes, questions, comments on the Minutes of Wednesday, June 16, 2021.  There were none.
Commissioner Tomasz asked if there was a motion to accept the meeting minutes from June 16, 2021.  Commissioner Jones made the motion, Commissioner Smith seconded.  All those in favor accepting the meeting minutes from June 16, 2021 roll call please.

Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes
3. New Business
Mr. Cusick asked Peter Durning from Mackie, Shea, Durning PC to go over his engagement letter.  Mr. Cusick stated that this came about during the RFP process when we were talking about the Tighe & Bond report.  Peter came in and was part of that process when discussing the water supply protection and some legal issues we may need to address.  As we went through the Tighe & Bond report Peter was not with the firm that was chosen.  He was with another firm during the process.  As we were working through it we had legal questions that needed to be answered.  We got to a point where we were talking about the raw water line and what it meant to potentially get that in.  Councilor Eigerman had questions on whether or not it would be legal to go ahead and put this raw water line in potentially up in Indian Hill down to the lower Artichoke.  Andy Port thought it would be a good idea to have someone like Peter and his firm that’s more specific to some of these needs the Department might need or any questions or issues that we may have to deal with going forward.  Peter, go ahead and speak.  Some folks might have some questions about the engagement letter and the services you provide.
Mr. Durning stated he’s a partner at an environmental law firm in Boston, Mackie, Shea, Durning but I am also a resident of Newburyport at 12 Arthur Welch Drive up in the Cherry Hill neighborhood.  Our firm is fairly small but just singularly focused on environmental issues and we handle a lot of water management act, water rights cases.  I had a case before the Supreme Judicial Court of Massachusetts last December on water rights that are similar to the issues with the Indian Hill and Artichoke Reservoirs were located in a municipality different from the municipality that controlled the water source.  I have some exposure and familiarity to those issues and as Tom said one of the other bidders in the RFP process, Environmental Partners, thought that our legal work might be a good compliment to the engineering services that were requested in the RFP.  They brought us into the process.  As it turned out as Tom explained, Tighe & Bond was the favored contractor and so the City of Newburyport is working with them.  Tom and others remembered that we had put forward this possibility of providing that legal support to get some of those things accomplished.  In working with Tom I crafted this engagement letter and it has a list of six potential activities that Newburyport might ask us to do.  As I’ve discussed with Tom it’s not just a go-ahead to do it all, but working closely with Tom and what the Water Department needs and we’ll address those tasks and work through them as we’re requested to.  The engagement letter puts forward what we see as the whole range of the things that we might do for the City but again only as specifically requested.  Mr. Durning asked if there were any questions. Commissioner Smith said he read some of the enabling legislation that was sent out in the packet months before and it’s quite interesting the fact that our water is coming from a neighboring municipality and the question about enforcement that we can take.  Can you expand about unauthorized use of a reservoir like putting ATVs on the ice for example in the wintertime to neighboring agricultural use that is impacting the water quality?  Is that part of the scope, looking in and investigating that so we can protect our interests as the steward of the water resource?  Mr. Durning said it is Mr. Smith.  One of the things that Tom gave me in a packet of what the Water Department has been working through this included some of this enabling legislature that you mentioned.  Some work that KP Law has already done in terms of identifying the questions that need to be answered in term of that fault line between, in this case, how does Newburyport take action and enforce proper land management in that agricultural use that you mentioned happening in West Newbury.  It’s tricky because there are both the enabling statute that Newburyport acquired access to the Artichoke and other general laws and 310 CMR 2220B seems to indicate that there is authority on behalf of the water supplier, in that case Newburyport, to undertake enforcement and yet extra jurisdictional question of a Newburyport police officer or representative of the Water Department going to that residence in West Newbury to undertake that enforcement seems to be a little bit extra jurisdictional and would they be so empowered.  I understand that is the fault line of the question.  I haven’t necessarily encountered that myself.  My partner John Shea some years ago worked on a very similar matter in Westport where a horse farm was fouling the water supply and in that context they ultimately went for judicial intervention to get an injunction from a court to be able to communicate to the landowner the necessity to comply with the regulations.  I think that option would be open to us but I think from what I understand in speaking with Tom we want to see what can we do under the authority we already have and maybe instilling the cooperation from West Newbury to undertake that or exploring the limits of how much can we take that action ourselves.  Commissioner Smith asked Mr. Durning with your experience, comparable scenarios elsewhere in the Commonwealth, one glaring one to me would be the MWRA or the MDC back when they used to have their own law enforcement.  I’m sure that enabling legislation is a lot different.  Do some of the other municipalities around here that have joint water resources encounter similar problems with that?  Do you have experience handling things like that?  Mr. Durning responded by saying the community that I’ve done the most work for in that regard is the Town of Concord.  They have a large reservoir and they have a pond, sits in Littleton and Acton.  They generally rely on Acton police force to undertake action.  They have a lot of swimming, fishing and teenagers parking alongside the reservoir and they generally don’t take action themselves.  They work in conjunction with Acton police force to supervise those activities.  There is also a stable very close to that resource and the horses often ride on the lands controlled by Concord around the pond.  When they’ve take an enforcement action against them, again it’s been brought forward by Acton at the request of the Concord Water Department.  That is certainly one way to work through the issue.  I believe from what I understand Tom has had discussions with West Newbury about these issues and yet they persist.  I think the question is what else can be done to move it up the chain and potentially take additional actions if just working through West Newbury doesn’t get the result.  One thing that I discussed with Tom is by the regulations; the State assumes that the water supplier that controls those areas is going to affirmatively take steps to ensure that the water quality is good.  I think some of the work may be interacting with the regulators and the Bureau of Water Resources at DEP to say we at Newburyport, the Water Commissioners and the Water Department understand our obligation but how can you help us with this enforcement action that is extra jurisdictional and get some guidance from them as well.  We have to answer to that authority as well.  We need to be pursing and taking prudent steps to make sure we’re protecting water quality.  Mr. Cusick asked Mr. Durning if he could make a comparison from your firm to KP Law.  Both deal with municipalities.  Where is your specialty over KP Law?  The intent here was to add to the resources not take away but I want you to explain the differences between your firm and KP Law.  Mr. Durning responded by saying that is a great question.  We have worked both with and against KP Law in the past.  We are five attorneys and we are focused on environmental issues all day, every day.  There have been circumstances where other towns have worked with the Town of Hopedale.  KP Law is their regular town counsel.  But when they had an acute environmental issue we were brought in as special counsel in that context, similar to our work with Concord.  Anderson & Kreiger is their town counsel, not KP.  In the Hopedale situation we ran into circumstances where we devised the strategy based on our reading of the environmental laws and regulations, shared that with KP and executed it together and I think that is something that can certainly be done here.  The memo that was generated by Amy Kwesell is a great starting point.  She has identified the questions to be answered and I certainly welcome the opportunity to collaborate with them.  One area that I know we’ve collaborated with them in the past, particularly in that Hopedale matter, was again devising an environmental strategy and then making sure that steps that are taken at the municipal level for an eminent domain taking or a vote of board of selectmen in that case for an acquisition of land and taking action is done with the understanding of both municipal council and environmental council.  So that is something we have certainly done in the past.  Mr. Cusick asked Mr. Durning about the retainer he would be looking for.  If the Board decided to move forward and bring you on and that retainer was paid do you just bill against that?  Mr. Durning said that was exactly right.  It would only be the initial retainer and as specified in the letter it is $5,000.  As we perform work we bill on a monthly basis.  So let’s say in the first month we bill $2,500 no payment would be required at that time we just subtract it from the retainer on account and then we move forward.  If we got past that $5,000 the expectation would be in the subsequent months we would bill and expect payment on that work as incurred.  The retainer doesn’t replenish.  It’s just a one time, more or less, a statement of commitment of bringing us on board.  Mr. Cusick asked Mr. Durning if he thought in the future if there were specific projects could the Board expect a cost proposal to give them a general idea if they were to go down the road with legal activity.  Mr. Durning said yes he would be comfortable with that.  It would probably be articulated within a range for the given task but I would certainly want to work with City budgeting wise.  I could work that up for the six that we have Tom or we could do it as you’re designating us to go forward with say task three and give us an estimate before we say go.  I’ll defer to you on how you want to handle that.  Commissioner Smith said he thinks it’s a good task to look at our options for taking up enforcement actions.  If we are going to be taking enforcement actions we need to identify who’s going to do that.  Say we volunteer the police department to do it and they don’t exercise their discretion and engage in that we’ll have an issue with that as well.  I guess the question is obviously assigning the task of who would be the enforcement officer and then any actions that come whether it’s civil or criminal depending upon the circumstances if we are actually going to have the legal support of the city attorney.  I think we do have to do a lot of homework and we need to have a strategy but I think us as a group collectively need to get the buy in from the other parties and identify exactly how that will happen.  Mr. Durning responded by saying his expectation with that would be working with Tom, drafting a summary memo that articulates what the authorities are and if the conclusion is that effectively under the regulation 310 CMR 2220B that the municipal police force for the City of Newburyport is appropriately designated as the representatives of the water commissioners and can take action extra judicially I think we would lay that out in memo form if that is the ultimate conclusion sharing that with the Mayor and Police Department.  My hope would then be we would be moving forward together with them to execute on that but the burden would be on us to lay out why that authority is clear if we came to that conclusion.  Commissioner Friede asked if our City Council has agreed to this and are they aware we are doing this. Mr. Cusick asked if she meant KP.  She responded by saying you’ve talked to other people about this.  This isn’t something that’s going to come back and have people ask why didn’t we know you were going forward with this.  Mr. Durning said to Tom he thinks the question was not outside council, not KP but the Newburyport City Council.  Mr. Cusick said it was brought up by Jared and he was in the communications and Andy Port was asked to follow it up also.  We can certainly have a separate meeting and discuss that.  It was more than just me.  Commission Friede stated she just wanted to make sure there was no miscommunication because I don’t know that the Water Board has retained an attorney before for just our use.  I want to make sure I understand this correctly.  We are not actually giving out work to do at this point Tom, you are putting them on retainer but you’re going to assign and come up with costs for developing the strategy for enforcement if you decide to go ahead with that and come up with a scope of work with some sort of budgeted amount.  Is that your plan?  Mr. Cusick responded yes.  This has been dynamic.  The animal control officer for the City of Newburyport inspects all the farms in West Newbury.  She offered taking us along to look at the scope of work and what she does.  I think the priority is the inspections of the agricultural use.  The Board would have to deem who that enforcement officer would be.  Commissioner Smith stated the animal control officer is a shared service, a mutual aid arrangement we have.  It’s a voluntary agreement with the neighboring municipality.  If we could get West Newbury on board and this could be a collaborative effort I think we go with the Concord example that Mr. Durning mentioned.  If we are going this alone and exercising this under our purview as the water resource authority for this area I think we need to look at it a little differently and it is almost like having the water warden type of arrangement.  Mr. Durning stated it shouldn’t need to be.  Commissioner Owen further said we are a municipal corporation owned by the City of Newburyport but we have extra territorial jurisdiction.  I think we do have some autonomy from the City probably a bit more than we exercise but that is a big picture question that I think Commissioner Friede brings up too.  Commissioner Jones asked Mr. Durning if what we are trying to do is clarify the jurisdictional issues.  Mr. Durning said that is correct.  Commissioner Tomasz said he is not sure the Commission is even allowed to provide a retainer to anyone.  Usually it is a service provided and we pay for the service but I could be wrong.  He stated there seems to be a lot of gray out there.  Anything we can do to get it from gray to black and white is good for us.  I don’t know if the City Council would need to be involved but again we are looking out for our best issues.  Commissioner Tomasz stated he is all for this.  Ms. Knight said she is going to speak to the Finance Director about the procurement practices tomorrow.  Commissioner Owen asked if the Commission should table this to approve the retainer until after we have the scope developed maybe on the topic we just discussed extensively now the extra territorial jurisdiction and how we can exercise enforcement action.  We can start there because once we get that question settled we can branch out into other things in the future and that way we are not expending funds in reverse like Chairman Tomasz said.  Commissioner Tomasz told Tom to have his number one priority, get a cost for that and let’s see where that takes us.  Tom responded by saying that is a great approach and Mr. Durning states he is on board with that approach.  Commissioner Tomasz stated we don’t have to approve anything right now.  Once we get a scope of work and a cost we will get rolling.  Commissioner Jones asked Commissioner Tomasz if we can set up a retainer.  Commissioner Tomasz said Julie Knight will find out.  Mr. Durning stated that if retainers are not something the City routinely does he can work around that.  Commissioner Tomasz thanked Mr. Durning for coming in.  Mr. Durning said he would follow up with Tom with the revised letter.  
4. Business Manager’s Report

Ms. Knight stated she will begin with the status of the Conservation Restriction and Purchase and Sale and certified vote.  It is all signed and Vanessa from Greenbelt picked up the original copy this afternoon.  Leading into that we would like to extend the closing on the land acquisition.  I don’t know if any of you had a chance to look at the proposed motion that was sent to you.  I do have a slide that I can share with you that has the motion on it.  Commissioner Friede asked Ms. Knight if she is sure it will get down by September 30th.   She responded yes, there is one document that needs to be signed by the Select Board of the Town of West Newbury.   Vanessa was going to take care of that so I believe we can get it done by September 30th.  Originally the closing was August 20th so we do need to push that closing forward.  Commissioner Friede asked all that you need from us is to approve this extension.  Ms. Knight replied yes.  She asked if they Board wanted to wait to vote on the extension at the end of her report.  Commissioner Jones said let’s do it.  
Commissioner Friede read the motion:

At a meeting taking place on August 11, 2021, the Newburyport Board of Water and Sewer Commissioners voted to approve extending the Closing, as defined in that Purchase and Sale Agreement dated July 30, 2021 between Essex County Greenbelt Association, Inc. (“Greenbelt”) and the City of Newburyport, acting by and through the Board of Water and Sewer Commissioners, for the purchase of 117 Indian Hill Street from Greenbelt and the granting of a Conservation Restriction on 117 Indian Hill Street to Greenbelt, from August 20, 2021 to September 30, 2021.

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to accept the motion.  Commissioner Jones seconded.  All those in favor roll call please.

Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes

Julie Spurr-Knight noted the following on the Business Manager’s Report:

· Meter Software Project:  Completed six months of data collection with the new meter software.  FY21 revenues ended the year exceeding revenue targets with 110% collected.  This is largely due to data clean-up and accurate readings.  Staff is currently being trained on the use of the system and will continue to utilize the system to obtain readings.
· Billing Software:  Water Smart Platform is up and running in a test environment.  Business Manager and Water Smart data technicians are running multiple payment and data transfer tests.  Business Office staff training is scheduled for the week of August 23rd.  Marketing will begin the last week of August and continue through the month of September.  We are doing a city-wide mailing.  It will be on the website and social media.  We are looking to go live by the second week of September.
· Reverse Notification System:  System is part of the Water Smart portal and is currently live.  The system was in a test environment for the month of July and was used in a live setting the first week of August during hydrant flushing.  I was able to reach 3700 water and sewer customers.  Out of the 3700 70% of them opened their email.  
· Rate Study:  The Rate Study team met with Environmental Partners a few weeks back and provided feedback to the current rate study findings.  Environmental Partners is comparing similar community’s fee structure and conducting an analysis on debt schedule verses priority capital needs so they can make recommendations.  We are looking forward to getting the information regarding that.
· Procurement:  
· The Water Distribution Superintendent and I in collaboration with the City’s Procurement Agent are wrapping of the bid process on the valve turning project.  Wachs Water Services is the apparent low bidder.  The procurement team is moving forward with document execution.  We are hoping in the next week or two the Water Distribution Superintendent will be able to start the valve turning project.  
· I worked with the Procurement Agent over the last couple of days regarding the Sewer & Water bio-solid and sludge removal agreement and it is going to go out as an RFP. 
· Sewer closed circuit bid documentation is going out to bid.  I worked on the specifications today.  I have a meeting with the Sewer Superintendent tomorrow.  We are hoping that work will take place in the month of October.
· Emergency procurement for generator rental was completed and submitted to the State on August 4th.  The Chief of Collections is working with the City’s Procurement Agent to solicit quotes for the generator rebuild.
· Budget status:  The Water budget is currently 26% expended and the Sewer budget 21% expended.  The one-time retirement system payouts are driving line of Personal Services at 23% and the debt service payments are driving that line for Water at 53% and Sewer at 31%.  Commissioner Smith asked is that because we are paying the debt service quarterly?  Ms. Knight responded they are structured payments.  The City Treasurer hands me a debt schedule and they make those payments from that office.  That’s just the way the payments are.  Commissioner Jones said the pension is part of the personal services line and Ms. Knight agreed.  Ms. Knight said in July the City makes large debt service payments.  There are usually three of four payments a year.  Our total revenue for water for period 2 is $580,000 and we’ve expended to date $1.5 million.  So we are not seeing any plus side revenues yet.  I anticipate getting there come December with the water.  The sewer picks it up quicker because they are at a higher rate.  Right now we brought in almost $800,000 in revenue for period 1 and 2 and we spent $1.6 million out of the budget.
· Consumption:  Consumption was up the last period for August billing.  That would include May, June and July consumption.  So that was 5,194,753 cubic feet and we saw an uptick in revenue.  The last period we saw a negative impact of 214 but I think that was caused by the pandemic.  That really impacts commercial businesses.  Our rates are up and our revenue is up because of data cleanup.  I can’t forecast what the revenue is doing until I collect some more data.  Another 90 days and we’ll have some data to compare to prior years.
· Privilege Fee Notice:  In your packet you received a Privilege Fee Notice.  There are two additional properties that we are filing at the Registry of Deeds.  At some point either this week or next week I am going to need some signatures from all of you.  
5. DPS Operations Report

David Shaw noted the following on the Sewer Collection Report;

Lift station/SLM maintenance/Miscellaneous:

· June/July flushing 7,254/33,209 LF.  

· Downtown cleaning and flushing completed before Yankee Homecoming.

· Crews working on cleaning out wet wells and grit removal throughout the City.
· Replaced the pump at Hiltons Wharf Lift Station.

· Completed a repair of a sink hole at Wildwood Drive.

· Replaced the 4” clay piping with 6” PVC at Wills Lane.

· Downtown grease issue and O&M program ongoing.

· FOG inspection slowly ongoing due to COVID.

· Daily inspections and maintenance at all lift stations.
Plum Island Maintenance:

· Removed odor barrier and replaced with new bark mulch on top.
· Excavated PVC vent piping that melted because of the heat and replaced with galvanized.  Ongoing.

· Cleaning pits throughout Island throughout the summer with the Vac truck.  Ongoing.

· Prepping for another 100 towers and putting the battery packs in the towers.
Chris Pratt noted the following on the Wastewater Treatment Facility Report;
Pretreatment:

· Fog inspection program ongoing somewhat slow because of COVID restrictions.  Getting good response.  
· We are about a year behind because of the pandemic but we did a complete industrial survey over a year ago.  We surveyed all of the commercial accounts in the City and we selected about 20 industries of concern.  We worked with Stantec and we did on-site inspections and reconnaissance of all those facilities.  Those reports are forthcoming from Stantec.  We identified half a dozen industries that weren’t permitted that will now be permitted.  Probably type 3 permits, not sampling but to have them on record.  
· We had a pretreatment compliance inspection scheduled for September.  We heard Monday that it will now be virtual so EPA won’t be coming to the site.  It will be conducted through email, scanning, etc.

Operations:
· Crazy summer with drought and heatwave in June and rain in July has made it challenging but we maintained the plant’s performance and efficiency.  

· Cleanup after the rail trail.  Seeding and fertilizing.
· Guys working on cleaning up just outside of our property at the south end of the plant where there were a lot of trees and bushes growing.  DPS also cleaned up the brush on the easement area, a passage way behind our facility on the Water Street side.

· Fournier Press was rebuilt and is up and running.

· We’ve been running the generator on our demand response program for over a year.  During one of those events, July 7th in particular the guys went to shut it down and noticed a bunch of oil and diesel fuel on the floor.  We had a failure in the engine that bypassed fuel into the crankcase and filled up the crankcase and spewed diesel fuel on the forms.  We are working with Power Up Generator.  The generator is down.  They responded very quickly.  We called at 2:00 in the morning and by 7:00 am we had a mobile generator on site and by the end of that day we had it wired up and ready for service for any emergency that we should incur.  The likely culprit was the fuel pump seal.  We sent that out to a fuel lab and they did a bunch of tests on it, put it under pressure for a few days and said it was fine.  We put that back in on Monday and filled it back up with oil, started it and found a clanking issue in one of the cylinder heads.  We ripped that apart with the technician from Power Up and determined that everything under that valve cover had issues.  We have both Power Up and Kraft coming to the site tomorrow morning and they will evaluate the cylinder head, etc. to determine how much damage was done.  I think worst case the whole head needs to come off.  The good thing about these engines is the heads and the cylinders are individual.  Worst case we pull the entire unit off, replace everything and then we should be back up and running.  We will also have them inspect the additional seven valve cover guts to make sure that all the additional nuts are torqued properly so we don’t have this problem again.  Commissioner Friede asked if they were able to meet their demand response requirements or will you see fines from that.  Mr. Pratt said they won’t see fines they just won’t receive payment.  By DEP air quality it is a non-emergency event so you have to be permitted.  About a year and half ago we went through the permitting process and we got our generator permitted for non-emergency usage but unfortunately the rental that we have hasn’t gone through that.  Commissioner Friede asked if Mr. Pratt knew what that is going to cost not to get paid.  He responded saying that last year they grossed about $35,000.  We may be out $15,000 this summer but it is bonus money that we would have gotten as a rebate from National Grid.  It’s not that we are losing money we just are getting money back if we’d been able to participate.
Jonathan Carey noted the following on the Water Construction Division report;

· Columbus Ave project has been completed.  Five Oaks did an excellent job and will be on my preferred list of vendors.

· Been working with my internal crew, despite being vacation season, on multiple hydrant replacements.  Also completed the Plum Island hydrant flushing for mid-summer.  We had been getting some high THMs and Tom asked us to do that.  From preliminary in-house results he said it looks like it worked at least for the Island.

· Completed the oiling of all the Plum Island hydrants.  When they were installed they come dry and were never oiled.

· Two main breaks since our last meeting.  Low Street had another bell crack.  This is becoming a pandemic on Low Street so we are going to have to look at potentially replacing the main on that street at some point.  

· Valve turning has been awarded.  Waiting on signed documents which Julie touched on earlier.  

· Backhoe has been ordered.  

· I attended a budget and finance committee meeting regarding the Phillips Drive neighborhood project.  There was a request from the committee as to whether or not the Commission had voted in favor of replacing the water main which is what you saw this afternoon if you received the email.  I had been approached initially on recommendation as to whether or not we should replace it as part of that project and I am in favor.   It’s an undersized main.  It’s not ancient but with the amount of work that’s being done in that area and it’s also bookend on both sides by an 8” water main.  We did some hydrant flows in the neighborhood and they are just above the minimum static when running others.  I think it would be in our best interest.  They are doing full road reclamation as well as a lot of drain work and feel if they don’t proceed with the water main we will end up tearing up a brand new roadway and it won’t be a popular thing.  We would like to see the Commission give a blessing on that so at tomorrow’s meeting we can report that the Water Board is in favor of replacing the main.  Commissioner Smith asked how old the main was and Mr. Carey responded about 60 years old.  Commissioner Smith wants to make sure we don’t undersize the main.  Mr. Carey said that neighborhood is pretty much built out.  There might be one or two lots but there are about 87 residences.  There was also a question to me regarding a hydraulic study which we haven’t completed yet.  We would like to do that once we get the valve turning and know what’s broken and not broken.  The biggest piece is that we have 8” main that’s bookending this neighborhood and the entire neighborhood’s 6” water main.  It’s not ancient compared to other sections of the City but I think we are not going to want in 20-30 years replace the water main if we continue to have issues.  I think it would be money well spent now since we know costs continue to rise.  Commissioner Smith asked if Mr. Carey looked at the design and is it laid out well.  He responded that BSC has done the design.  It’s been 75% designed completely.  They will be at the meeting tomorrow night.  Our Engineering Department has been working with them and they will be adding a couple of hydrants in the neighborhood at the request of the Fire Department on the design they provided.  Commissioner Jones stated because you are adding three more hydrants it’s even more important to put a bigger main in.  Mr. Carey said we will increase fire flow protection by going from a 6” to an 8” main by 50%.  Commissioner Friede asked what it will cost and is this on the priority list with all the other old and small lines.  Mr. Carey said the total cost is earmarked at $3.8 million but that includes all of the roadway and drainage work.  For the water main piece I believe it was approximately $1.5 to $1.7 million.   Commissioner Friede asked where it was on the priority list.  Mr. Furnari said he would like to give some history about that area.  We have had multiple water breaks in that area.  We have some faulty mains.  There is one on Sullivan Drive that’s really bad.  We are there almost every winter repairing it.  It would be in good faith for us to replace the water main because we don’t want to pave all the roads and fix everything and have water breaks with new pavement.  That is why we are in the predicament of wanting to replace the water main.  Jon has looked at it and asked us to increase the size of it due to the volume.  I’ve been here 20 years and we’ve had probably 9-10 water main breaks there.  Mr. Carey said when the main was first installed what they’ve found from records and also from oral history is they laid the main right in ledge.  So if they bring heavy equipment in and reclaiming road we will be blowing it up.  Commissioner Smith asked what kind of pipe is there now.  Cast iron was the response.  Commissioner Jones said it makes sense to him.  You need to do it for the drainage anyway.  I’ve heard from a lot of the people down there.  Their yards are flooding every time it rains.  Mr. Furnari said the Highway Department has been monitoring the area and we’ve borrowed the vacuum truck to clean out the basins.   Commissioner Jones said why not do everything once so we don’t have the added expense later in the event we have to tear the road up again.  I think this is the time to do it.  I agree that it’s probably not the highest priority Sandy, but I think it’s the priority to get the drainage done and that increases the priority to get the whole thing done now.  Mr. Carey said we also have Arlington in for design and that will be going out to bid.  We stopped that paving project because of the age of the water main there.  That will be another section hopefully completed by winter if we can get it out to bid as soon as possible.  Commission Tomasz stated we have a $3.8 million project and $1.5 million budgeted for water.  Where is the money coming from?  Mr. Carey responded he believes Ethan had said they were going to bond the debt.  That’s what the Finance Committee was looking for.  I’m not sure how that was laid out.  I wasn’t privy to that conversation.  Ms. Knight responded saying if its $1.7 on our side and we bond it they will schedule the debt and we will have to do a transfer to increase this year’s debt schedule line.  
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to proceed with the drainage and water main improvement project on Phillips Drive.  Commissioner Jones seconded.  All those in favor roll call.

Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes

Tom Cusick noted the following on the Water Treatment Plant report;

Reservoirs/GW sources:   
· Reservoirs are 100% full and we are still overflowing.
· The WMA Registration was due.  I submitted that.  The next portion of the Water Management Act would be permitted volume.  This work was already done before I got here and was submitted.  It’s a matter of finalizing the volumes.  The biggest discussion now is blanket water restrictions.  If there is a water restriction or drought notice in our region it may come with an automatic water restriction which could impact the Merrimack River Basin.  We are not bound by that and it’s been discretionary but that may change.  I’m highlighting that because it could have a negative effect on revenue.
· I’d like to comment on the work that everyone is doing.  Everyone from those down at the office, Julie and everything she is doing to pull this thing together and obviously you folks.  There’s been a lot of back and forth but kudos to everyone involved in trying to make it happen.
· Correction in the PFAS results in the report.  The values are correct but the units are wrong.  When we are talking about PFAS were talking parts per trillion.  The MCL is 20.  Just so when you read that, it is 1.9 parts per trillion and also it also follows for Well #2.  So those are point of entry that has to do with the Water Treatment Plant which we are testing monthly and Well #2 which we are testing quarterly.  These results are with Bartlett Pond off.  That supply is off line right now and we are doing work with AECOM.
· Continuing the tributary and reservoir sampling.  Working with DK Water on that.  
· Hilary Snook from EPA brought in a training trail which is a mobile lab.  They helped us set up our new microscope and educated the staff to understand and recognize harmful cyanobacteria.  Commissioner Jones asked if there was any evidence of that picking up yet.  Mr. Cusick said not yet but they are being very diligent because of the hot weather and there is still some food out there.  We have seen some organic loading also.
· Power Up Generator found a faulty ATS at Artichoke pump station.  Looks like it will be a full replacement and we’re putting together those costs now.  It could total about $10,000.
· Working with AECOM regarding the bloom we have around Well #1 and Bartlett.  We are meeting with the Mayor tomorrow to discuss that mitigation work.  It’s just starting and I would imagine it will grow.  The good news is we’ve got that supply off line.  We do have some blending scenarios we could go to if we needed to bring it on line that we feel would benefit so we don’t totally lose the supply.  Well #1 is running on and off all the time.  Both levels are pretty low but we are in pretty good shape for right now but there’s always concern.
· We are working with Merrimack Valley Planning Commission and that’s going to dovetail into PFAS work coming up with an app for all our water testing on the reservoirs.  It will give us a tool to better manage the testing data that we are collecting.
· I’ll bring in Jon Higgins next meeting regarding work he is doing in the reservoirs collecting and looking at some alternatives to treating HABs.  It’s more of a mechanical application.  We’ll discuss at the next meeting.
Operations:
· Working with DEP in preparing for 3rd quarter lead and copper sampling.  We have an approved plan.  We are sending sample bottles next week.  That will take us to the end of September in testing all the residence which is 30 and the schools.
· Rotork replaced the motor and installed new software to the backwash control valve.  Work was done under warranty.  Guys did a great job of identifying it and staying ahead of it.

· We are testing in house for THMs and we did see an uptick.  Because of the weather we were able to dial back the plant and using the Artichoke which has a lot of organics in it and we brought up the wells so we are trying to adjust the ratio of the water that we put out during this time.  We are only able to do this because the demand is down and the high rain.
· Cleaning out the sludge drying beds and holding area.  That is a major task that takes a lot of work.  We should keep in mind putting more efficiency into that process.

· RRA was submitted to EPA.  This will trigger us to update our EAP which will include some of the work we are doing with Amesbury Interconnect.

· Sludge AOS was renewed with DEP.
Off Site Operations/Water Storage Tanks:
· Plum Island booster station was put back on line for the season.
· Monthly tank inspections.

· Grounds are being kept up by the summer help.

· Discussion with AECOM on dynamic mixers versus specific aerators to TTHM mitigation to determine if that is something we want to consider.  There is a price difference with that.
6. Warrant Signing:

· Commissioner Tomasz asked if there were any questions on the 23 bills for August 11th.   Commissioner Jones asked what project Five Oaks Construction was part of.  Mr. Carey stated it was for Columbus Ave.  Commissioner Smith asked what Stantec was for.  Ms. Knight responded it was for work Chris Pratt is doing for pretreatment.  Mr. Pratt said it was the follow up work on the industrial commercial user survey.  That was all the inspections and training for the follow up inspections we did.
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to approve payment of all 23 of theses bills.  Commissioner Jones seconded.  All those in favor roll call.

Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes

7. Next Meeting

· September 15, 2021 at 4:00 pm
Respectfully Submitted By: Karen Bush
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